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The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by 
the Regional Director for South-East Asia, which highlights significant developments in 
the Region, including matters arising from discussions at the forty-first session of the 
Regional Committee. Should members of the Board wish to see the full report of the 
Regional Committee, it is available in the Executive Board room. 



REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR SOUTH-EAST ASIA 
ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING 
THE FORTY-FIRST SESSION OF THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE 

I. INTRODUCTION 

1. During the period under review, which covers the first year of the last biennium of 
the Seventh General Programme of Work, Member countries in the South-East Asia Region put 
up a brave fight to continue their programmes of health development in spite of severe 
economic strains and a series of natural disasters, necessitating diversion of resources 
for meeting emergencies. 

2. Acceleration of the implementation of the health programmes was the main focus of 
attention in the Region, particularly as only eleven years remain in which to fulfil the 
commitment to achieve health for all by the year 2000. Celebration of WHO's fortieth 
anniversary was seen as an impetus for accelerated action and an occasion for firmer 
dedication to that goal. 

3. Health for all is seen as a movement bringing equity and social justice for the 
achievement of total human development. Emphasis is thus being laid on increasing the 
speed with which primary health care is being made available to the sectors of human 
society that need it most. 

Monitoring of the strategies for health for all by the year 2000 

4. Using the "Common framework for monitoring the strategies for health for all by the 
year 2000", all Member States of the Region completed the monitoring exercise, thus 
maintaining the 100% record achieved in the first monitoring of 1982 and the first 
evaluation in 1985. The monitoring was, for the most part, carried out by the countries 
themselves, which adopted various methods appropriate to their national context and 
received some marginal support from the Regional Office. The process of monitoring and 
evaluation, using the common framework and, in particular, the collection of information 
on the progress in achieving the levels of the 12 indicators, was being integrated more 
and more into the national planning process. The results of the earlier monitoring and 
evaluation and, in fact, even of the current monitoring had also, in many cases, been 
incorporated into the national planning process for formulating the relevant medium-term 
programmes in the health sector. 

5. While reviewing the progress made by the countries in the implementation of the 
strategies for health for all, the Regional Committee expressed the opinion that such 
periodic reviews were important to assess successes and shortfalls so that corrective 
measures could be taken. Although there had been substantial progress since the early 
1980s, the Committee felt that there were significant pockets of disadvantaged groups in 
many of the countries and agreed that strategies were needed to address to the health 
needs of the lowest 30% of the disadvantaged populations. In regard to quantitative 
indicators, some corrections suggested by representatives were noted. Realizing that in 
the next 12 years, universal coverage had to be achieved, the Committee recommended that 
issues relating to health economics and health care financing should be given greater 
attention. The Committee also noted that the high potential for intercountry cooperation 
should be fully realized by Member States. The Committee also stressed the need to 
obtain disaggregated data, even if on a limited basis, on a few important indicators, 
such as infant mortality, maternal mortality, and access to drinking-water. The 
Committee hoped that the experience gained through monitoring would be helpful to Member 
States in the process of evaluation of their respective health-for-all strategies in 
1991. The Committee passed resolution SEA/RC41/R4, urging, inter alia, the Member 
countries to continue developmental activities initiated during the fortieth anniversary 
year to give greater momentum to the health-for-all movement. 



Fortieth anniversary of WHO 

6. A number of activities had been initiated in the countries of the Region in 
connection with the fortieth anniversary, with the major focus on World Health Day, 
1988. In general, media coverage - by the press, radio and television - was very wide. 
Countries also used other communication channels, such as posters, exhibitions, rallies, 
sports events, etc. In many countries, participation by the Head of State and other 
dignitaries lent added support to further health development. In addition, there were 
reports of Member countries organizing seminars, workshops and other events linking these 
activities to WHO's collaborative efforts at country level. Commemorative stamps were 
also issued by two countries. As part of the fortieth anniversary celebrations of WHO in 
India, medals were awarded to 11 Indian health developmentalists and one institution in 
recognition of their services of an exceptional order to the cause of health development 
and the objectives of the Organization. At a brief ceremony, on the second day of the 
Regional Committee session, the Minister of Health and Family Welfare of India presented 
the awards. Following this, the representatives of the Member States and the President, 
WHO Staff Association, South-East Asia Region, read out messages commemorating the 
fortieth anniversary. The Committee noted with satisfaction that all the countries in 
the Region had been commemorating the fortieth anniversary of WHO with diverse, 
awareness-building activities aimed at focusing attention on the further strengthening of 
health development. The Committee felt that the activities started during the year 
should be pursued further to add momentum for achieving the goal of health for all. 

Prevention and control of AIDS 

7. Though AIDS was not widely prevalent in the South-East Asia Region, it had the 
potential for assuming epidemic proportions. The increase in the number of HIV-infected 
persons in some countries and detection of a large number of such persons among 
intravenous drug abusers in a country was a matter of serious concern. The Committee 
likewise expressed its concern over the increase in the number of cases of AIDS in some 
countries and felt that there was no room for complacency. It appreciated the steps 
taken so far by WHO and Member countries in line with the regional plan of action and the 
global strategy on AIDS and stressed the need for measures, such as active surveillance, 
health education etc., to prevent the spread of the disease. It felt that the AIDS 
programme should not be a vertical programme, but should be integrated into others, such 
as programmes for the control of sexually transmitted diseases, blood transfusion and 
laboratory services. In the absence of any effective vaccine or drugs, countries were 
requested to pay attention to such measures as surveillance, health education, use of 
sterilized needles and syringes, safety of blood and blood products and multisectoral 
involvement. The members of the Committee appreciated WHO's collaboration in the 
prevention and control of the disease. Short-term plans had been prepared in 10 
countries of the Region and medium-term plans were being formulated in four of them. 
Screening of travellers and short-term visitors was not favoured, but screening of 
high-risk groups was considered very important. The necessity of confidentiality of 
information on patients was stressed. The Committee noted with satisfaction that the 
Director-General would personally direct the global AIDS programme, along with the 
Regional Directors, and that its activities as an integral part of primary health care 
would be decentralized. 

II. SIGNIFICANT DEVELOPMENTS IN THE REGION 

Follow-up of health-for-all monitoring and the Riga meeting 

8. As a follow-up to (1) the 1988 monitoring of health-for-all strategies, (2) the 
10-point recommendation arising out of the interregional meeting of experts on "Alma-Ata 
to the year 2000 - a mid-point perspective", Riga, USSR, March 1988, and (3) results of 
the round-table debate on the above topic during the World Health Assembly, May 1988, a 
regional conference on health development to achieve the goal of health for all is 
planned for March 1989. 



9. The objectives of the meeting are to (1) review the process of implementation of 
health-for-all strategies during the past decade； (2) reaffirm the commitment of Member 
governments to health-for-all goals； (3) identify further social and political actions 
required, and (4) draw up plans of action. The main focus would be on district health 
systems, leadership development, intersectoral action for health, community involvement 
and reorientation of medical education. Representatives of the health and other sectors 
from countries and also from the United Nations and other international agencies are 
expected to participate. 

Reorientation of medical education 

10. Further significant progress has been made in the efforts to promote and support the 
reorientation of the Region's medical education in response to community needs. 
Resolution SEA/RC40/R4, adopted at the fortieth session of the Regional Committee, 
reaffirmed the need for further vigour and thrust in WHO support to Member countries' 
strategies for reorienting their medical education systems. A series of regional 
consultations formulated clear regional level targets and indicators for monitoring and 
evaluating the progress of reorientation and these are currently being translated into 
country-specific targets and indicators. A number of innovative, national and 
institutional level activities have been introduced to bring about greater relevance to 
medical education system development and reforms in the educational processes. These 
include more harmonious coordination of the national coordination mechanisms, 
introduction of community-based, problem-oriented curricular changes and closer 
involvement of the health care providers in the educational process. 

11. The South-East Asia Regional Association of the World Federation for Medical 
Education was inaugurated with WHO support and was represented at the World Conference on 
Medical Education held in Edinburgh (Scotland) in August 1988. 

Financing human resources for health 

12. Increasing importance is now being given by countries to the question of the 
financing activities directed towards the development of human resources for health, 
which is an essential component of the national health-for-all strategies. In order to 
strengthen countries' capabilities for undertaking policy analysis and management of 
human resources for health, it is planned to hold an interregional seminar on financing 
human resources for health at Bangkok, Thailand, during March 1989, at which country 
studies will be presented and decisions will be taken regarding the strengthening of 
countries' managerial capability for developing the requisite human resources for health. 

Health economics research 

13. As a result of the growing awareness of the basic importance of economic factors to 
the successful accomplishment of the health-for-all/primary health care initiative as 
well as the budgetary reductions experienced in recent years by many ministries of 
health, Member countries are paying greater attention to such factors as part of their 
policy for the development of health services. An intercountry workshop on using 
economic concepts for health services development, scheduled for February 1989 in 
Yogyakarta, Indonesia, will focus on the practical application of economic concepts to 
specific policy-making requirements of the ministries of health and will broadly cover 
health and development, economics of the health sector, planning for efficient use of 
resources, financing the sector and implications for policy. It is expected that the 
workshop will be followed by similar activities in other countries of the Region. 

Health behaviour research 

14. More interest and attention have been given to health behaviour research during the 
recent years in the Region. The South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Health Research 
(SEA/ACHR) has taken up health behaviour research as a priority area and as part of 
health systems research in support of primary health care development in countries. A 



SEARO publication covering the concepts, methodologies and approaches has been widely 
distributed. It is proposed to hold, in February 1989, an intercountry meeting 
on health systems research (including health behavioural research) to identify issues 
which need further attention and on which research can be expected to provide results. 

15. In Thailand, a national task force, comprising health experts and social scientists, 
is conducting a situation analysis of health behaviour research and training. A national 
seminar on the contribution of health behaviour research to primary health care 
development was held from 27 to 29 June 1988. The objectives were to discuss the scope 
of health behaviour, and to increase awareness and appreciation of the potential 
contribution of health behaviour research to health service providers and health system 
development, based on primary health care. 

Evaluation of the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade and thrust 
for action 

16. WHO support to the Member States of the Region in the promotion of water supply and 
sanitation formed part of the strategy for health for all through primary health care, in 
accordance with the strategy for WHO participation in the International Drinking Water 
Supply arid Sanitation Decade. WHO continued to provide support to the six priority areas 
for technical cooperation identified by the Decade strategy, viz., promotion of the 
Decade, national institutional development, development of human resources, information 
exchange and technology development, mobilization of financial resources and coordination 
with other agencies. A review of the progress made so far showed the existence of an 
imbalance between water supply and sanitation coverages, and also between rural and urban 
sub-sectors. While the Decade targets for rural water supply were likely to be exceeded 
in most countries of the Region, targets for rural sanitation, urban water supply and 
urban sanitation were unlikely to be reached. In most countries, institutional 
responsibility for water supply and sanitation sector activities had continued to be 
inadequate and weak and was still not oriented to implementing the Decade approaches. 
Countries were also encountering other constraints, such as different national agencies 
having jurisdiction over different sub-sectors in the absence of adequate arrangements 
for coordination; inadequate self-reliance； new installations not corresponding to 
people's needs and community involvement and hygiene education not forming an integral 
part of project planning, implementation and management； lack of trained manpower and 
financial resources； insufficient attention to operation, maintenance and 
rehabilitation, etc. A regional consultation, held in the Regional Office in July 1988, 
reviewed the Decade progress in the Region and developed an agenda for sector development 
action beyond the Decade, with enhanced interagency cooperation. The Regional Committee, 
while rioting that agenda, emphasized that a considerable thrust would be needed in 
promoting the activities planned under the Decade as well in mobilizing national and 
international resources. It also adopted resolution SEA/RC41/R6, requesting the Member 
States to review the progress of water supply and sanitation programmes at the earliest, 
to accelerate their implementation and to revise their targets and, if necessary, 
strategies so as to meet the goal of health for all. 

Nutrition 

17. The Regional Office continued to implement its collaborative nutrition programme in 
the Region during the past year with a thrust in six distinct areas of action, which 
included the strengthening and development of (1) national nutrition policies and 
strategies, (2) nutrition through primary health care, (3) nutrition surveillance 
capabilities, (4) national control programmes for iodine, vitamin A and iron deficiency 
disorders, (5) information exchange, education and training, and (6) nutrition research, 
WHO-supported activities at the country level have been largely implemented through 10 

1 SEARO Regional Health Papers, No. 13, 1987. 



projects in seven countries and four intercountry projects. Thirteen nutrition research 
projects are being supported by WHO. 

18. In Burma and Nepal the intensified implementation of nutrition projects through 
primary health care, assisted by the Joint WHO/UNICEF Nutrition Support Programme, has 
been a highlight and model for the Region as a whole. These two projects have 
illustrated the success of multisectoral approach. 

19. Through their now well-developed national control programmes for iodine deficiency 
disorders, the eight countries affected moved perceptibly closer to the regional target 
for the year 2000 of less than 10% prevalence of endemic goitre. While iodated salt 
remained the main method of control in all the eight countries, Indonesia and Nepal also 
continued with iodized oil programmes. India considered the scientific evidence on the 
use of oral or injected iodized oil in the Indian context. 

20. Vitamin A deficiency was even more vigorously tackled in the Region over the past 
year in the seven countries in which this condition is a recognized public health 
problem. 

21. The WHO regional nutrition research programme, its future development and direction 
were discussed in depth by the fourteenth session of SEA/ACHR in April 1988. In making 
recommendations for the direction and content of the future WHO regional nutrition 
research programme, SEA/ACHR emphasized the dual aim of strengthening national nutrition 
research programmes, while also supporting research on critical nutrition-related 
issues. It also encouraged the further strengthening of collaborative linkages between 
specialized research institutes and government nutrition sections, and proposed that WHO 
support research on carefully selected important basic nutrition-research issues, as well 
as the priority issues within the three broad categories - nutrition-related health 
systems research, community/social/behavioural nutrition research, and 
biological/technology-oriented nutrition research. 

22. Many collaborative activities involving the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), 
the World Food Programme (WFP) and other organizations and bodies of the United Nations 
system in the field of nutrition were undertaken in the Region. Particularly noteworthy 
were WHO technical inputs for the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees (UNHCR) with respect to rations and nutritional status in the Kampuchean-Thai 
border encampments, and for WFP in its project evaluation and formulation missions in 
several countries of the Region. 

Child health 

23. Although considerable gains have been achieved in the field of child health, wide 
disparities in infant and child mortality still exist between countries of the Region. A 
broader approach to child health is now the trend in most countries, with integration of 
maternal and child health, family planning, the Expanded Programme on Immunization (EPI), 
control of diarrhoeal diseases, and nutrition, within the context of primary health 
care. Sri Lanka and Thailand, with low infant mortality rates, and declining fertility 
rates have already demonstrated the impact that can be achieved through an integrated 
approach. 

24. The thrust of the WHO collaborative programme in child health has been directed 
mainly at achieving wider service coverage and improving the quality of the services. In 
this regard, innovative initiatives have been taken in some countries to expand service 
coverage through delivery of an integrated family health "package" at village level, with 
involvement of the community. Efforts have been directed to training health manpower and 
to developing an integrated curriculum on human growth and development for medical 
schools. Studies for developing future strategies and programmes have also been 
supported. Low birth weight with its adverse sequelae is now the subject of a WHO 
collaborative study in three countries. The study and its results are expected to help 
to focus attention on this problem which is central to child development and affects most 
countries in the Region. 



Eradication of poliomyelitis by the year 2000 in the Region 

25. The countries of the Region have committed themselves to achieving the eradication 
of poliomyelitis by the year 2000. The eradication programme is to be implemented 
together with control of other EPI target diseases within the context of primary health 
care. Additional resources for intensified activities against poliomyelitis may 
act as a spearhead for EPI as a whole in view of the regional targets for the elimination 
of neonatal tetanus by 1995 and the reduction of other diseases by the year 2000. Some 
countries of the Region may be able to eliminate poliomyelitis in 1995, if the present 
status of high 0PV3 immunization coverage and low incidence can be sustained. Some other 
countries of the Region may need further additional resources, intensification of 
surveillance, laboratory strengthening, appropriate social mobilization, as well as 
adequate political commitment from the governments concerned, if they are to reach the 
goal of eradication by the year 2000. 

Emergency preparedness and response 

26. Natural and man-made disasters were a frequent occurrence in some countries of the 
Region. During the past many years, WHO has responded to disasters in a number of 
countries of the Region by, inter alia. providing drugs, medicines and supplies on an 
emergency basis. A regional plan of action for disaster preparedness was also being 
implemented, the main emphasis being to improve preparedness to meet unforeseen 
disasters. The Regional Committee urged early assessment of the capacity of national 
health infrastructures to respond to natural disasters and other emergencies. This 
assessment can best be conducted by a multisectoral/raultidisciplinary team. WHO should 
play a more active role in supporting countries to enable them to deal with health 
emergencies. 

27. Several disasters struck some countries of the Region during 1988. The magnitude of 
the floods was unprecedented in Bangladesh, as also in India. The most violent 
earthquake for the last 50 years hit the sub-Himalayan terrain on the Indo-Nepalese 
border, affecting adjacent parts of India and Nepal. Internal disturbances also 
continued to affect normal life in some countries. Emergency situations have caused 
considerable loss of life and human suffering and serious damage to infrastructure, 
including health facilities, thus hampering economic and social development. WHO has 
been very active in providing emergency supplies and drugs to Bangladesh and Nepal. 

28. The Organization also took part in the United Nations interagency assessment mission 
to Bangladesh in September. Following that mission, a WHO team, with participation from 
the Regional Office, visited Bangladesh in October 1988 and formulated, in collaboration 
with the Ministry of Home, Health and Family Planning, a broad proposal for the health 
sector's disaster preparedness and response. A one-day seminar on emergency preparedness 
and response is also scheduled to take place in November 1988 in which the WHO 
representatives of the countries of the Region and WHO headquarters staff will 
participate. 

III. REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

29. The forty-first session of the Regional Committee for South-East Asia was held in 
the Regional Office in New Delhi from 20 to 26 September 1988. It was attended by 
representatives from 10 Member States of the Region, from UNDP, UNICEF, ILO, UNESCO, FAO, 
UNHCR, WFP, Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, one 
intergovernmental and several nongovernmental organizations in official relations with 
WHO. 

30. During its week-long deliberations, the Committee, inter alia. discussed the 
Regional Director's annual report and approved the proposed programme budget for 
1990-1991. One of the important subjects considered by the Committee was the management 
of WHO'S resources. The Committee noted the deliberations of the Executive Board at its 
eighty-first and eighty-second sessions and of the forty-first World Health Assembly on 



this subject. The Committee, also considered the report of the fourteenth meeting of the 
Consultative Committee for Programme Development and Management on this subject and 
re-examined carefully each of the 11 major issues. Noting that the Executive Board would 
consider this subject in depth again at its eighty-third session in January 1989, the 
Committee adopted resolution SEA/RC41/R10, reaffirming the commitment of all Member 
States of the Region to the goal of health for all, the national, regional and global 
strategies for health for all, and the value systems implicit therein. It also 
reiterated and reaffirmed its own decisions and recommendations made at its fortieth 
session in 1987 on all the issues. 

31. Irv its discussions on the Regional Director's annual report, the Committee noted 
that all countries in the Region were developing their health systems with the emphasis 
on developing and strengthening their "district" health systems. Countries were striving 
to effect "horizontal" and "vertical" coordination and cooperation between all 
health-related sectors and health programmes, respectively, in manageable geographical 
areas, such as a district. The Committee also stressed the need for the countries to 
update their health legislation periodically, in line with changing conditions. 
Intercountry exchange of information on health legislation through WHO should be 
facilitated, and countries, for their part, should use that information effectively. 

32. Concerning the organization of health systems based on primary health care, the 
Committee noted with satisfaction the intensification of primary health care action 
programmes in all countries and highlighted the importance of community involvement. It 
suggested that urban primary health care should receive greater attention. 

33. The Committee held detailed discussions on health manpower development. It felt 
that the development of appropriate health manpower was a sine qua non for the 
achievement of health for all and that efforts should be continued to reorient medical, 
nursing and paramedical education incorporating, in the process, a community-oriented, 
problem-based approach. 

34. In the field of research promotion and development, the Committee expressed its 
appreciation of the steps taken by the Regional Director in following up the 
recommendations of SEA/ACHR and the suggestions of the Regional Committee, particularly 
with respect to institution strengthening for research. It noted that some intercountry 
research funds had been separately allocated for institution strengthening, particularly 
for health systems research and research management, and for information systems, and 
that criteria had been developed for identifying institutions for strengthening. The 
Committee hoped that countries would gradually take over the financing of their 
institutions. 

35. The Committee noted the regional nutrition research programme, endorsed by SEA/ACHR 
at its fourteenth session, which envisaged increased strengthening of nutrition research 
capability in service-oriented organizations in countries and support to commissioned 
collaborative research in high-priority areas by academic and research institutions. 

36. Concerning prevention of mental, neurological and psychosocial disorders, the 
Committee rioted the magnitude of the mental health problem in the Region and the 
possibility of effective interventions. Mental health programmes had been made an 
integral part of national health strategies and the problems defined in the regional plan 
included mental and neurological disorders and health damaging behaviour, particularly 
drug abuse. The Committee recommended the integration of mental health into primary 
health care strategies and the development of clear national mental health policies. The 
Committee adopted resolution SEA/RC41/R5, urging the Member States, inter alia, to 
initiate action for early detection and treatment of mental health problems, including 
appropriate training of health personnel, information support systems and monitoring and 
evaluation mechanisms. 

37. The Committee also noted the progress made by the Regional Director in his efforts 
to promote and support commissioned and collaborative research projects aimed at solving 



problems, particularly in priority areas in communicable diseases, such as malaria, 
dengue haemorrhagic fever, viral hepatitis, diarrhoea, acute respiratory infections, 
maternal and child health, environmental health, noneommuni с ab1e diseases, and health 
systems research. The Committee commented on the utilization of the results of research 
in traditional medicine and discussed how this could be enhanced. It noted that WHO's 
interest and involvement in traditional medicine research largely related to the 
participation by traditional medical practitioners in health care systems and the 
development and application of a sound scientific methodology in traditional medicine, 
rather than to the technical content and characteristics of traditional medicine as 
practised in different countries. 

38. The Committee stressed the importance of community dental health and noted that it 
was imperative to develop cost-effective dental health manpower. Appropriate training of 
dental auxiliaries and allied personnel was also necessary. 

39. The Committee also noted that traffic accidents were increasing in many countries of 
the Region, and that intersectoral cooperation was required to cope with this problem. 
The Committee felt that there was a need for epidemiological studies of agricultural, 
industrial, domestic and traffic accidents and noted that SEA/ACHR would be considering 
the subject of accidents at its 1989 session. 

40. The close interrelationship between family planning and maternal and child health 
was reiterated by the Committee with added emphasis on child-spacing activities. The 
programme on reproductive health in adolescence was greatly appreciated, and the 
Committee suggested that more efforts be directed to education and the dissemination of 
appropriate teaching materials. 

41. The drug abuse problem was increasing in a number of countries of the Region and 
both drug abuse and alcoholism required a multi-pronged approach. The Committee 
suggested that intensive and extensive education and the strengthening of cultural values 
were important, and recommended the reinforcement of WHO's collaboration with countries 
in their endeavours. 

42. As regards promotion of environmental health and provision of safe drinking-water 
and improved sanitation, the Committee noted the desirability of controlling 
environmental pollution and health hazards created as a result of growing urbanization, 
industrialization and the lack of facilities for quality control of air, water and soil. 

43. In the field of diagnostic, therapeutic and rehabilitative technology, the Committee 
noted the progress made in Member States in strengthening laboratory services, 
particularly at district and provincial levels. The need for the provision of the latest 
technology was felt for increasing the production of anti-rabies vaccine and hepatitis В 
vaccine, in order to meet requirements. Noting countries' efforts to develop and 
strengthen their essential drugs programmes in support of primary health care, the 
Committee felt that the development of standard regimens for the treatment of common 
ailments would help in the appropriate utilization of essential drugs for such problems. 
The Committee recommended WHO collaboration in the development and strengthening of 
pharmaceutical testing laboratories for the quality control of drugs. 

44. The Committee did not favour the import of sophisticated medical equipment as it 
would drain the scarce resources of the Member States, and was not in many cases relevant 
to the needs or to the health problems of the community. The Committee stressed the 
necessity of evolving a regional arrangement with regard to standardization, utilization 
and production of medical equipment, WHO assistance was sought in assessing the situation 
and in the development of lists of medical equipment actually required at the referral 
levels. 

45. The Committee noted that the programme for prevention, treatment and rehabilitation 
of hearing impairments in the Region had yet to make headway and that information 
collection, as such, and epidemiological studies needed to be carried out at country 
level before the programme could be developed into a regional programme. 



46. The Committee noted that EPI, with assistance from WHO and UNICEF, had made 
substantial progress and that the activities in the countries were well targeted towards 
achieving the goal of universal child immunization by 1990. The need for developing 
infrastructure and technical capabilities for the delivery of services, increasing 
vaccine production, and for strengthening the cold chain and logistic system was 
highlighted. The Committee felt that the emphasis on the six EPI target diseases should 
continue as an integrated programme of primary health care, notwithstanding the 
intensification of operations for the eradication of poliomyelitis. 

47. The Committee noted that medical entomology was considered an important area in the 
field of disease vector control and recommended WHO collaboration in the development of 
training modules and in enhancing the capability of health workers. 

48. As regards malaria control, the Committee noted that there had been no change in the 
situation in the Region and that the shortage of insecticides and resistance of vectors 
to insecticides and of Plasmodium falciparum to drugs, continued to be constraints in the 
effective control of the disease. WHO was requested to ensure continued technical and 
financial assistance to countries. 

49. The Committee expressed its concern over the role of intestinal parasitic 
infestations in causing malnutrition and felt that the problems could be tackled through 
a multisectoral approach by means of adequate diagnostic facilities, treatment and 
control activities, including health education, and proper water supply and sanitation. 
Re-emergence of leishmaniasis in some areas was a matter of concern. Even though 
considerable progress had been made in its control in the affected countries of the 
Region, operational problems persisted. 

50. The Committee noted that tuberculosis control was receiving comparatively low 
priority even though the incidence of the disease was quite high. The disease should be 
tackled as part of an integrated health care "package" in the prevailing socioeconomic 
context. The members of the Committee concurred in requesting WHO to increase its 
collaboration in this area and mobilize extrabudgetary resources for effective control. 

51. The incidence of Japanese encephalitis had increased. The high costs involved in 
providing vaccination against the disease posed a serious problem in its control. In 
view of this, a judicious "mix" of activities, including vector control and immunization, 
guided by factors such as age-groups at risk, geographical coverage and forecasts of 
outbreaks, was considered essential. Increased assistance from WHO was requested for the 
effective control of the disease. 

52. The Committee rioted that satisfactory progress had been achieved in the prevention 
of blindness programme and that community-based eye care programmes, as well as eye-care 
centres and hospitals, had been established in a number of countries. 

53. In respect of prevention of ischaemic heart disease and other none ommuni с ab1e 
diseases, the Committee felt there was a need for intervention programmes aimed at 
educating the public on healthy life-styles. The Committee noted that noneommuniсable 
diseases, such as hypertension and heart disease, were increasing in a number of 
countries. 

54. In its examination of the proposed programme budget for 1990-1991, the Committee 
noted that it had been prepared in conformity with the Eighth General Programme of Work 
covering the period 1990-1995 and the medium-term programme for the same period, the 
criteria for WHO support as provided in the regional programme budget policy, specific 
recommendations made by the Regional Committee at its preceding sessions, and that it 
reflected the current national and regional priorities. The Committee adopted resolution 
SEA/RC41/R2, approving the programme budget for 1990-1991 and requesting the Regional 
Director to transmit it to the Director-General for inclusion in his proposed programme 
budget for 1990-1991. 



55. Technical discussions were held on the "Development of district health systems". 
During the discussions the importance of, and the need to strengthen and develop, 
district health systems based on primary health care within the framework of the national 
health systems was stressed. While describing the progress made in the countries, the 
prevailing conditions and the problems encountered were highlighted. The Committee 
endorsed the recommendations relating to policy and political commitment, organization, 
planning and management, resource allocation, community participation, intersectoral 
coordination and collaboration, health manpower development and adopted resolution 
SEA/RC41/R8, calling upon the Member States to develop and strengthen district health 
systems within the context of national plans and strategies for health for all. The 
Committee also adopted resolution SEA/RC41/R7, deciding to hold technical discussions on 
the subject of "Role of epidemiology in health for all" during its forty-second session, 
in 1989. 

56. The Committee nominated Nepal to the Policy and Coordination Advisory Committee of 
the Special Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human 
Reproduction, and Indonesia to the Joint Coordinating Board of the Special Programme for 
Research and Training in Tropical Diseases. 

57. The Committee adopted resolution SEA/RC41/R1, agreeing to hold the forty-second 
session in Indonesia in September 1989, and the forty-third session in the Regional 
Office in 1990. 


